

**MEDICAL ANTHROPOLOGY, ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND GAIN OF
FUNCTION RESEARCH PERSPECTIVE IN THE MANAGEMENT OF COVID-19
PANDEMIC IN SUB-SAHARAN AFRICA**

Charles Fokuang*¹, Tembe Estella Achick¹, Dobgima John Fomnboh², Awah Pascal³, Banin Andrew Nyuyki⁴,
Fokam Joseph⁵, Lovet Benyella Fokunang⁶, Ralf Duerr⁴, Ejoh Richard², Sarah Tishkoff⁷, Abena Ondoua M. T.⁸

¹Department of Pharmacotoxicology & Pharmacokinetics, Faculty of Medicine & Biomedical Sciences, University of Yaoundé 1, Cameroon.

²Department of Nutrition, Food Science and Bioresource Technology in the College of Technology, University of Bamenda, Cameroon.

³Department of Philosophy, Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences, University of Yaoundé 1, Cameroon.

⁴Department of Pathology, New York University School of Medicine, New York, NY 10016, USA.

⁵Lead Scientist GE Life Sciences CYTIVA, Logan, Utah, USA.

⁶Department of Medical Virology/Infectious Diseases, Virology Laboratory, Chantal Biya International Reference Center (CIRCB), Yaoundé, Cameroon.

⁷Department of Genetics, Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA.

⁸Department of Pediatrics, Faculty of Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, University of Yaoundé 1, Cameroon.

***Corresponding Author: Charles Fokuang**

Department of Pharmacotoxicology & Pharmacokinetics, Faculty of Medicine & Biomedical Sciences, University of Yaoundé 1, Cameroon.

Article Received on 10/09/2021

Article Revised on 30/09/2021

Article Accepted on 20/10/2021

ABSTRACT

Many schools of thoughts from different disciplines, including anthropology, recognize a new era of dynamics related to human impact on the planet. The new terminology called “Anthropocene” reminds us that our species has been responsible for increased carbon emissions, global warming, continuous destruction of habitat and vegetation and the direct elimination of the biomass of vast cocktail of rich diversity of fauna and flora linked to climatic oscillation. As of April 2020, the global situation of the world appears to be something alien and beyond human imagination. The COVID-19 pandemic has completely changed the global human population with impact so hard than the human race has ever witnessed. The severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARSCOV-2) the causal pathogen for COVID-19 has not overpowered the human race. However, there is certainly the shift in paradigm in health pandemic disaster global management. The term “Coronacene” might well be as worthy of attention as the “Anthropocene.” This review paper attempts to give an overview of the medical anthropology, artificial intelligence and the gain of function research perspective and the contribution in the management of COVID-19 pandemic in sub-Saharan Africa.

KEYWORDS: medical anthropology, coronacene, Anthropocene, artificial intelligence, COVID-19 pandemic, gain of function research.

1-INTRODUCTION

It can be difficult to predict the future in the current pandemic arena of COVID-19, embedded with lots of health uncertainties. On humanistic and community settings anthropologists are at the forefront to ponder about possible future directions and the sporadic dynamic variation in pandemic signals globally.^[1] Anthropologists try to find answers to questions like ‘will populism fade as the need for strong governmental infrastructure becomes more evident? Will scientific evidence and expert knowledge return to a place of authority in some countries where it has been neglected? Will nationalistic xenophobia lose its appeal in the face of a virus that respects no borders and necessitate a

global spontaneous action? Will the dichotomy in populations revealing different and worse consequences from the epidemic along lines of ethnicity, tribalism, gender inequality, racialization or age compel countries to address the profound causes of such inequities? Or will voices newly expressing a version of social Darwinism win the day?^[2-5]

With these uncertainties and anthropologic questions, it has evident that anthropologists are actors to make significant and valuable contributions to explain some crucial myriads of intertwined biological and social complexities of COVID-19.^[6] The COVID-19 has presented such a situation in the human body and the

natural ecosystem which adversely affect physical, mental, and the social cultural wellbeing of the community and the entire population within a given setting at particular time.^[7] This situation presents an imbalance relation between host-pathogen and environmental integration of the disease triangle.^[8]

People will like to do anything to remain alive as easily as possible within their ecological environment. The lifestyle of people and their activities are directly related to their bodily health.^[2,9] Only physically fit and healthy individuals can actively participate in any daily life activities and meet up with their normal work cycle. Disease is a health condition that seriously in a negative cause affects our physical, social, and mental conditions.^[3,10] On one hand, people suffering from COVID 19 are unable to do their daily activities and on the other hand, family members need to spend their time for the treatment of the diseased person. In this situation time, money and knowledge are invested to make the sick person healthy. According to WHO report, health is a state of absolute physical, mental, and social well-being and not solely the absence of disease or illness.^[2,11]

1.1. COVID 19 situational Overview in Cameroon.

There are mainly two types of disease, noncommunicable and communicable disease, among them COVID-19 is a communicable disease. The causative agent of COVID-19 was named as novel coronavirus by WHO on 30 January 2020. In the context of low medium income countries (LMIC), the first case of coronavirus was detected in Cameroon on 23 January 2020 in a patient who had returned from France. Immediately after the first case was detected, the government of Cameroon started working on minimizing

the spread and impact of the disease by disseminating information via public broadcasts, including caller tunes on cell phones, training the frontline health care workers, and started a domestic testing system by establishing testing laboratories. Though, many testing centres had been put in place, the infection had spread rapidly at an alarming rate. It affected all the regions of Cameroon.^[12] The global statistics of COVID-19 was captured and in USA, Europe as indicated in table 1. For LMICs it is difficult to capture the global statistics for reasons that can be explained. However, the statistics for Cameroon as a developing nation has been captured to indicate that data in LMIC can be obtained by individual countries but pooling together in the entire region has been very difficult for the following reasons.

- Populations are typically younger in LMICs so, providing good access to care, the risk of an infection leading to mortality is lower. Considering the risk of severe disease and death by age as observed in China and Europe and the country-specific demography to calibrate our model it is observed that, for example, in low-income countries our estimated infection-fatality ratio (IFR) is typically around 2-3 deaths per 1000 infections, in contrast to the 6-10 deaths per 1000 infections observed in high-income countries with older populations.
- Not all COVID-19 infections are reported and as. The global testing capacity has improved substantially but both the percentage of cases that are detected and the proportion of infections that are symptomatic is likely to be highly variable by country and over time.

Table 1: Global Statistics for COVID-19 in March 2021.

DISTRIBUTION	Positive cases	Recovered/Million	Death/Million	% Death
World wide	125.000.000	70.900.000	2.750.000	0.02
USA	30.000.000	-	545.000	0.02
EU/EEA	25.220.376	-	592929	0.02
Cameroon	40.622	35.261	601	0.01
LMIC	NA	NA	NA	NA

- The availability of healthcare varies by country. It is estimated that the availability of hospital beds and intensive care units within each country using a range of publicly available datasets are typically lower in lower-income countries. As epidemics begin to exceed these thresholds in some countries the estimate of the risk of mortality upon infection continue to increase.^[13]
- Control measures previously and currently being implemented using data on the implementation of interventions and patterns of mobility, some estimates have captured the extent to which, on average, LMICs reacted at much earlier stages in their epidemics than their HIC counterparts.
- Transmission is different in different countries with the dynamics of transmission and reports on new

variants globally, the data needs to be pooled together and reported, so that the scientific community understand the dynamics and educate the population on management strategies.^[14]

1.2. Other neglected factors for consideration

- **Local factors are important.** An attempt to provide a framework in which to understand how trends observed within a country relates to the global context of the COVID-19 pandemic whatever the base and local knowledge can provide a much more refined understanding (e.g. the age and vulnerability profile of observed mortalities.^[15]).
- **COVID-19 pandemics are likely to show variation at a much smaller geographical and environment scale than at the country-**

level. There can be sporadic sub-national variabilities in all data sources that are difficult to capture. It is difficult to capture open-non-source define data source although network collaboration can facilitate 'squire' package that can be used to provide custom calibrations for countries with sub-national inputs).^[15]

- **Deaths can also be under-reported.** COVID 19 cases reports are updated daily using the latest publicly available data on COVID-19 deaths from the Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. If deaths are being under-estimated this will have an onwards impact on our estimates of healthcare demand. There is need for human and technical resources on the ground to capture broad spectrum data in the population and enclaved communities.^[16]
- **Most scenarios only involve estimates of the direct impact of the virus.** Most estimates do not include the indirect effect of the virus upon a health system (e.g. excess deaths due to reduced availability of other health services). They do not also incorporate the wider social and economic implications of the virus or control strategies of the disease management.^[4,17]

1.3. COVID 19 impact on cultural and Ecological equilibrium

At the cultural front, the ecological equilibrium is conditioned by the accumulation of knowledge dealing with the relations between man's interaction with his environment. It incorporates knowledge in addressing basic needs of life such as how to secure water, food, and protection from extreme climatic conditions, dangerous animals, and the possible source of disease and illness, poisonous plants, contaminated food, and water by microorganisms.^[11,18] Theories that deal with health and illness, explain and discuss the ideas people use in maintaining a healthy lifestyle and why they can become ill.^[19] Ideas about disease/illness causality may incorporate such ideas as a breach of taboo, stigmatization, tribal conflicts, soul loss, germs, or weakening of the immune system.^[20] Anthropologists frequently divide theories of illness into two broad categories: personalistic and naturalistic. COVID-19 is a disease caused by pathogens (microorganisms), which directly affects the immune system within the respiratory tract and lungs of the people.^[2,7,21] Naturalistic theories of disease causation tend to view feeling fit and healthy state of harmony between a human being and their environment, when this balance is upset, the disease/illness will result.^[16] It is reported that, the transmission of coronavirus rate is higher in urban areas than rural areas in the context of LMIC as well as around the world, due to the imbalance between activities of people and their environment. Traditional medicine, also known as alternative and complimentary medicine is part of the culture of closeness to method treatment of illness in LMIC and the population depends heavily on herbs and traditional medicine practice to rollback their illnesses and with the COVID 19 pandemic.^[22]

1.4. Socio-Cultural Impact

People, the socio-cultural living being has had far-reaching consequences beyond the spread of the disease COVID-19 shows political, cultural, and social implications in the life of people of the globe.

1.4.1. Cultural Activities

Culture is such an important domain that holds the identity of the people within their community and acts as an adaptive function within their local environment. It binds all the members within and between the community in an adhesive and cohesive manner. It is the central foci of people which bring solidarity with the development of knowledge on both material and nonmaterial objects and established ideology, rules, norms, values, customs, religion, and belief with long trial and error test method to adapt within their ecological environment.^[4,23] At the moment, due to COVID-19, all the cultural activities has been severely affected and people are demotivated all around the world. In terms of cultural values, the UN (23, April 2020), declared that the pandemic was forcing us to do self-reflection. However, needs to remain at the top since it helps cities to be stronger in their position of identity.^[24] There is a need to capitalize on culture with a cross-cutting approach as an essential element for the recovery, considering communities' needs and local demands.

1.4.2. Political and Economic Impact

This issue has to be highlighted due to the fact that coronavirus has made many poor communities in sub-Saharan Africa undergo very challenging socio-economic and livelihood consequences. This situation directly affects sovereignty because of the potential erosion of political and economic sovereignty that may affect some already poor indebted countries.^[11,23] The World Bank and Global Infrastructure Facility in 2020, refers to "the pandemic as "the Greater Financial Crisis", that will bring to the surface pent-up financial and dysfunction. National economics will suffer as a result, and their political sovereignty itself may be severely eroded".^[24]

The COVID-19 situation has a great negative consequence on both developed and developing countries, especially in the areas of production, networks, reduction in agricultural activities, tourism, trade, and industries in the present capitalistic mode of the economy of the world.^[25] The negative effect is also reflected in world peace conflict dynamics seems to have worsen.^[26] In the context of Africa, most communities are seeking for increased efforts from their government sectors to improve on their non-impact production activities. COVID-19 has led to a worsen economic condition of the people in Africa. There are millions of workers earning their livelihoods in sectors deemed most at risk in economic output caused by the effect of the coronavirus pandemic.^[2,27] Reports have shown that job risk in accommodation and food service, transport and

wholesale storage sectors, construction have suffered major setbacks and personnel redundancy.

Most workers in the tourism sectors are directly affected due to no job protection and no income with the economic meltdown. Many families who depend on remittance from relations in developed countries are directly affected by the COVID-19 pandemic as foreign job have also been as lock down has caused people to stay at home and some have returned home after losing their jobs.^[28] The situation clearly indicates the worsening economic condition of Africans caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. The rural population on the other hand have continued their agricultural activities in order to survive and feed those in the city, and as the rural exodus trends have reduced with no job opportunities in the city.^[29]

1.4.3. Educational Impact

Nearly all states throughout the globe temporarily closed educational institutions like schools and universities, in an attempt to reduce the cases of COVID-19 pandemic. The closure of educational institutions directly affected the educational system worldwide. In about 191 countries globally, this affected over 1.6 billion students.^[5,30] The shutdown of educational institutions, impacted not only students, teachers, and families but had a far-reaching economic and societal consequences on student debt, digital learning, food insecurity, and homelessness.^[9] In addition, the access to childcare, health care, housing, internet, and social services was limited. The social impact has been more critical for disadvantaged children and their families, relating to intersperse learning, compromised nutrition, childcare problems, and resultant economic cost to families who could not work.^[16,31]

In the context of Cameroon, the pandemic has had serious impacts on students learning and well-being, and has potentially widen the gaps between advantaged and disadvantaged children in their equitable access to quality education.^[32] Due to the government decision of the lockdown, schools and universities in Cameroon were temporarily closed down for nearly six months. It can be estimated that nearly three million students were affected due to closures in response to the pandemic. Despite the governments' effort to institute e-learning system of education using the state television and google classrooms especially for private schools, very little part of the population has access to the internet, or regular power supply. An estimated 13% of schools in Cameroon were able to run online classes from the stand point of ICT infrastructure, access to internet, people capacity to manage internet, laptop or cellphone, as well as teacher's capacity and effectiveness of training, urban and rural areas as well as richer and poorer people.^[15,33]

1.4.4. Inequality and Domestic Violence

COVID-19 pandemic has led the community of people towards inequality. People from poor socioeconomic

background, are more likely to contract coronavirus and die from it.^[32] Poorer families are more likely to live in crowded housing and work in low-skill jobs, such as supermarkets, plantations, blue collar jobs, which are deemed essential during the crisis. These group of people lack access to health care, and majority have been laid off their jobs or given technical unemployment holidays.^[33] When the gap between the haves and the have-not increases within the community/country, this can lead to conflict as the process of production and reproduction activities becomes very demanding.^[34] The rate of inequality in the economy, education and other socio-cultural activities are rapidly increasing in sub-Saharan Africa and will take a long time to decrease the gap between different people and communities.^[13,35]

Currently, lockdown is the most popular and applied strategy all over the world to manage corona virus infection. But this situation severely increases domestic violence directly or indirectly due to monetary insecurity, stress, and uncertainty, which has forced unanticipated changing behaviour at homes.^[36] Gender-based domestic violence was already a growing problem in a country like Cameroon prior to COVID-19 pandemic. In terms of domestic violence about 35% of women in Cameroon had experienced violence at some point in their lives, with 25% of them more of physical violence experiences.^[36] The physical abuse of girls and women has exacerbated within the quarantine period or physical distancing process in homes. On the other hand, collective responses about gender base violence have created even more obstacles on the path of gender equality and worsen pre-existing inequalities as well as multiple impacts on women's wellbeing^[37], their sexual and reproductive health.^[9] COVID-19 pandemic highly increased social norms and gender inequalities, economic and social stress with restricted movement, and social isolation.

1.4.4. Religious Impact

The COVID-19 pandemic has a severe impact on religious activities in various ways, including the cancellation of the worship service of various faiths. Religious activities is a phenomenon in sub-Saharan Africa, with an increasing population of very religious extremist. To restrict people to stay at home and not attending church services or the mosques was not a popular measure by the government. There was a strong resistance and some Christian communities need total sealing of their church premises by the state to force respect of the distancing measures. Most people had to spend their life inside their homes during the government lockdown measures.^[38] They were restricted and controlled to observe, celebrate, and participate in their religious work. This situation led to frustration, less interest in daily activities. Many temples, churches, mosques have members who have not be accustomed to the practices to offer worship through Livestream amidst the pandemic. Many ritual rites, ceremonies, and festivals also faded away.

1.4.5. Psychological Impact

Psychologically people of all ages are in fear and more depressed than normal with the advent of COVID-19 pandemic. Every person is afraid of each other and suspects others to be infected. Similarly, due to doubts that pets or other livestock may pass this coronavirus to humans, many people are more unwilling to keep their pets afraid of the viral transmission.^[39] In this situation, the mental health of people has remained an important issue and most psychologists accept that there has been an intense feeling of depression after this, especially as we are dealing with the aftermaths of the economic meltdown. People's feelings have been exacerbated to the extremes at the moment, especially due to the uncertainty of what is going to happen. People worrying about their financial condition is one of the main challenges during the lockdown. Some couples have tension at home as they cope with the new life style of staying at home instead of the late night home coming. They were accustomed to staying away from their family in drinking joints till late when they return home.^[40]

1.4.6. Risk Perception and Suicide

When the mind of people focuses on the opposite effect on the more immediate threat of the pandemic rather than others, risk perception appears to cross it. The result of the risk may be positive or negative. In the current dispensation of COVID-19, the situation to take risks against pandemic becomes negative and lead to death.^[6,41] Suicide which is an unpleasant situation generally occurs because of mental illness, physical/sexual abuse, losses, aggressive behaviour, lack of social support/ social isolation, and poor coping skills. WHO reports that cause of the huge public mental health impact has been in the form of stress and impatience, and foretell a revolt in depression, suicide, and substance of abuse use during this period of COVID 19 pandemic.^[42] So far, the global community are suffering from the world of great uncertainty and this encourages a type of suicide as individual feel isolated from society and does not receive moral guidance needed to operate in their social environment.^[43] In this situation, more people who feel hopeless and has no control of their lives would be more likely to commit suicide.

1.4.7. Coping Strategy

COVID-19 the viral communicable disease has infected hundreds of millions of people and more death caused by it. If the present trends of infection continue to increase, it will kill many more people in the world. The symptoms of this disease are different for different people and different places.^[44] It depends on the physiology of people and their immune responses. There are now vaccines developed to eradicate the virus. In each epidemic and pandemic, the disease caused by the virus is suppressed by using developed vaccines.^[3,45] In this context, traditional knowledge to use plants as medicine also appears ahead according to their indigenous as well as acquired knowledge by people in different parts of the world. In sub-Saharan Africa they

use different medicinal plants and their parts based on their ecological environment and knowledge to manage COVID-19 pandemic. There has been a lot of controversies for the traditional knowledge and practices of traditional medicine at this time of COVID-19. WHO has stepped in and many countries trying to create platforms to accompany traditional medicine application in the management of COVID-19.^[45] In this mysterious situation about the nature of the disease WHO prefers individual health care as in sanitation, and food taking behavior.^[24,46] It is better to focus on personal safety (as oneself, family, and community), complete social responsibility, and develop skills to adjust within our own local environment. To control and manage this COVID-19 pandemic there are travel restriction, testing, tracing, tracking, treatment. Most of the researchers in different countries are striving to develop vaccine by following six steps of research- identify and sequence the virus, determine the target, conduct preclinical trials, clinical trials, obtain regulatory approval, manufacture and distribution.^[12,47] In all these initiative and movement of research African countries have not aligned on track. They are depending on the therapeutic solution to come from the western nations.

1.5. Food sector

The food sector, including food distribution and retailing, has been put under challenge as a result of people panic-buying and stockpiling food.^[48] This has led to an increased concern about shortages of food products. Panic buying especially during the early days of the pandemic resulted in an increase of food supply in homes.^[48] This high demand on food products also affected online food delivery. Companies struggled with excessive bookings, with deliveries arriving late or not at all only in well-organized cities in Africa.^[49] In countries with no such delivery services and poor internet services, most of the population were cut off from food supply. Moreover, food banks do not exist in most countries in sub-Saharan Africa and where they do exist, they were affected by panic-buying and food stockpiling as donations reduced. The concerns of food running out of supply also meant that vulnerable populations who cannot afford to stockpile, may not find food.^[3,50] In response to these concerns, some government has made efforts to provide certain populations with food parcels and free meals to collect and take home. These populations include high-risk vulnerable individuals such as the elderly who have no support network, and school children of low-income families.^[51-53] In addition, despite reassurance by the government, stores have made drastic changes by restricting the amount of each product that an individual can buy. Although supermarkets have seen a huge demand on food products, restaurants and cafes have been forced to close or slow down activities. As a result, many of these stores are at risk of permanent closure and many of their employees have lost their jobs.^[54] The impact of COVID-19 on the food industry has forced food merchants to change in some cases their business model, with some restaurants for example

completely closed down, and some turn into shops that sell refrigerated ready-meal.^[55]

1.5.1. Agriculture

The resilience of the agricultural sector has been tested by the COVID-19 outbreak. A global crash in demand from hotels and restaurants has seen prices of agricultural commodities drop by 20%.^[7,56] Countries around the world have imposed a number of protective measures to contain the exponentially increasing spread. This includes social distancing, avoiding unnecessary travel, and a ban on congregations. The advice on self-isolation upon contact with suspected carriers of the virus is likely to impact the number of available inspectors and delivery staff critical to ensuring verification and transportation of agricultural products. This will have serious implications for perishable foods such as meat and vegetables. In addition, markets have gone a step further by shutting down floor trading which has impacted the ability to exchange commodities. With restriction barrier measures less people are in intensive farming activities. In Cameroon for example farmers had to abandon their farms in fallow for months and this affected significantly the country that is agrarian in nature. Food crops, fruits perished in the bushes and increased hunger and short-term food inflation.

1.7. Pharma industries

Pharmaceutical industries have undergone major changes to the dynamics of healthcare in order to ensure a good lead to massive investment into disease prevention infrastructure, and the accelerated digital transformation of healthcare delivery.^[58,59] It has been highlighted that there must be a change in healthcare policy and clinical management as new therapeutic research evidence emerges.^[60,61] While the rest of the world is making advances in developing new chemical entities for COVID-19, sub-Saharan Africa is still to mobilize a research and development platform of alignment for COVID-19 treatment/management. In the US for example, active pharmaceutical ingredients are imported largely from India (18%) and the EU (26%), while China accounts for 13%. China is also the biggest exporter of medical devices to the US, accounting for 39.3%.^[62] Production slow-downs and limitations in supply would inadvertently lead to revenue loss.^[62,63] In the UK also, AstraZeneca indicated that COVID-19 was likely to affect its 2020 revenue growth. On the other hand, opportunities for companies engaged in vaccine and drug development simultaneously emerged, with US-based companies including Johnson & Johnson, Vir Biotechnology, Novavax and NanoViricides announcing collaborative plans to develop a viral vaccine which is already developed and approved for use.^[64]

2.0. HOSPITALITY, TOURISM AND AVIATION

The hospitality and travel industry have perhaps been most hard hit, with hourly workers facing potentially devastating hardships. Hotels for international tourist have placed tens of thousands of workers on technical

unemployment holidays or completely laid off.^[65] Hotel industry revenue per available room fell in most cities, International Resorts also announced a temporary suspension in operation at its activity's properties, with casino operations closing down followed by hotel operations.^[66] Since March 1, 2020, hotel occupancy in most African countries and the World over decreased by over 36%.^[67] Most cities have been inadvertently affected with a current occupancy rate of 6%, even though in some developed countries like UK, the city of London remained the most stable with a hotel occupancy rate of approximately 47%.^[68,69] Overall, the COVID-19 crisis has led to international distortions for the hospitality industry, and significant slumps not only for African businesses but for the European hotel market.^[70]

The tourism sector is currently one of the hardest-hit by the outbreak of COVID-19, with impacts on both travel supply and demand.^[72] The World Travel and Tourism Council has warned that 50 million jobs in the global travel and tourism sector may be at risk.^[73] In Europe, the European Tourism Manifesto alliance, made of over 50 European public and private organizations from the travel and tourism sector, highlighted the need to implement urgent measures to safe tourism.^[74] These measures included temporary state aid for the tourism and travel sector from national governments as well as fast and easy access to short- and medium-term loans to overcome liquidity shortages, including funds made available by the EU through the Corona Response Investment Initiative, and fiscal relief.^[71,75] The alliance also called for the launch of the European Unemployment Reinsurance Scheme.^[72] With the African tourist sector there is little or no coordinated alliance to support the survival of the industry. The tourist sector in a country like Cameroon came to a standstill during the lockdown period. Most hotels closed down and has not been able to get into business so far. The tourist business is not protected by the government or have secured insurance policy or access to bailout loan facilities. In other LMIC countries like Vietnam who received approximately 1.45 million Chinese visitors in the first quarter of 2019, dropping by 644,000 in January of 2020. It is estimated that Vietnam's tourist sector suffered a \$5bn loss due to COVID-19 pandemic.^[76]

2.1. Aviation

The travel industry in the onset of COVID-19 had to grapple with an unprecedented wave of flight cancellations and a significant drop in demand amid strict government instructions to implement social distancing and the restriction of unnecessary travel. Globally, there has been a rising number of border closures globally. In the US for example, all foreign nationals from China, Iran and certain EU countries were barred from entering the country.^[77,78] This ban included anyone who visited these countries within the 14 days prior to their US trip. The UK Foreign Office also advised UK nationals against all but essential international travel.^[79] In Europe, the president of the EU

commission proposed all non-essential travel from outside the EU to be suspended for 30 days. Travel suspensions was also implemented across Asia and Africa.^[80] In light of these events, many Africa airlines for local and international flights suffered a major setback. For example Kenyan airways, and Pan African Airline and others reported a 30% decline in international passenger traffic.^[80,81] Ministers in the Netherlands reported implementing strategies to ensure the continued operation of Air France-KLM and Amsterdam's Schiphol airport, whilst the Italian Government took full control of ailing airline Alitalia.

2.2. Real estate and housing sector

The real estate industry has faced great uncertainty due to COVID-19 pandemic. At an individual level, social distancing precautions have reduced house views, a key part of the selling process, and both buyers and sellers are having to reconsider their plans. Increasingly, sellers are looking for reassurance regarding the health of potential buyers coming to view properties.^[84] Some brokers are offering house tours via Skype and Zoom to minimize the risk of infection propagation. Brokers around the cities of African countries oblige potential buyers to preregister for viewings in order to gauge their level of interest and likelihood of purchase.^[85] Additionally, thousands of workers around the world have been made redundant or have been placed on temporary unpaid leave of absence. Inevitably, this has had a significant impact on individuals' abilities to pay rent, mortgages and various household expenditures. In developed countries like in the UK some measures have been put in place to tackle this problem, part of the £350bn lifeline United Kingdom (UK) government released to allow mortgage lenders to offer a three-month mortgage holiday to those in financial difficulty.^[86] In most African countries relieved mortgage packages are not in place.^[86,87] In most countries the government recommended that buyers and lenders delay negotiations of mortgages during the lockdown, bringing transactions to a halt.^[86]

2.3. Sports Industry

In the Sports industry, COVID-19 has had a substantial impact on sporting schedules as some of the world's largest sporting events were seriously affected in 2020. Football's much anticipated African Nation cup was postponed for 12 months while play-offs were postponed till June 2020 at the earliest.^[89] The international Olympic committee that was committed to staging the Tokyo 2020 Olympics in the summer of 2020, later made a decision to postpone the games to 2021, a decision that was supported by athletes and their respective nations.^[89-91] Other sporting events like golf, tennis, athletics, basketball, rugby, cycling, boxing, fixtures all faced cancellations and delays in an attempt to curb the spread of disease. Inevitably this have had a significant financial burden, the gravity of which has yet to come to light.^[92]

3.0. INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY, MEDIA, RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT

With the WHO raising COVID-19's status to a pandemic, 35 companies and academic institutions got into the race to develop an effective vaccine, with none featuring from sub-Saharan Africa. Many potential vaccines are currently in place.^[92] The Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations (CEPI), led the various efforts to finance and coordinate COVID-19 vaccine development.^[93] The funding was directed to a \$4.4m partnership fund with Novavax and University of Oxford to develop a viable solution.^[92] The Gates Foundation, Wellcome Trust, and Mastercard committed \$125m to find new treatments for COVID-19.^[93] With the absence of Africa in the vaccine development initiative, no funding was allocated for research for Africa target vaccines. In addition, COVID-19 has left several hospitals in sub-Saharan.

Africa in turmoil, having reached maximal capacity of hospitalized patients' occupancy. As a result, various countries turned towards technological solutions, to care for patients and at the same time, minimize the risk of person to person transmission.^[40,94]

In various cities across Africa, there was lack of tele-response bots powered by fifth-generation wireless networks as was the case in some developing countries initiative like in China, utilized to allow health care staff to communicate with patients, monitor their health and deliver medical supplies.^[95] Some developed nations had Drones that delivered medication and work-from-home apps adopted. Unfortunately, most sub-Saharan African countries are deprived of these facilities and it poses a major challenge for the emergency intervention in COVID-19 management and regional coordination. The poor Automation of services in Africa which is a major goal for China and other advanced countries is also a drawback for health interventions.^[96] The demand for respiratory ventilators has skyrocketed due to the outbreak of COVID-19. However, it is clear that the current supply across the developed countries like the United States and Europe does not meet demand. For sub-Saharan African countries, having supplies just for a start has been a challenge.^[97,98] It has been a big challenge for industry leaders to meet up with supplies as many of these companies do not produce medical equipment such as ventilators.^[98] In addition to this, production of ventilators requires strict regulation and testing to ensure their safety which can be a lengthy process.

3.1. Application of artificial intelligence in COVID-19 disease management

Soon after the covid-19 pandemic was declared, the World Health Organization signaled that artificial intelligence (AI) could be an important technology to manage the crisis caused by the virus. AI, a core technology of the fourth industrial revolution, is an important non-medical intervention to overcome the

current global health crisis, to build next-generation epidemic preparedness, and to move towards a resilient recovery.^[99] While AI holds much promise it also raises serious questions concerning fairness, reliability, accountability, privacy, transparency, and safety. AI has gained popularity based on best practices and lessons learnt from using artificial intelligence during the covid-19 pandemic. In December 2019, coronavirus disease (COVID-19) broke out in Wuhan.^[99] It was reported that this virus was first transmitted from animals to humans, and then spread rapidly in the humans.^[100] According to the data reported by the WHO, as of 12:43 am GMT+8 on 9 January 2021, 86,749,940 people were infected worldwide and 1,890,342 people died.^[13,45]

AI is being successfully used in this current pandemic in the identification of disease clusters, monitoring of cases, prediction of the future outbreaks, mortality risk, diagnosis of COVID-19, disease management by resource allocation, facilitating training, record maintenance and pattern recognition for studying the disease trend. Several applications of AI that are generating a lot of interest and raising hopes in the fight against COVID-19 are as follows:

3.1.1. AI in prediction & tracking

AI can be harnessed for forecasting the spread of virus and developing early warning systems by extracting information from social media platforms, calls and news sites and provide useful information about the vulnerable regions and for prediction of morbidity and mortality. Blue dot identified a cluster of pneumonia cases and predicted the outbreak and geographical location of the COVID-19 outbreak based on available data using machine learning. HealthMap collects the publicly available data on COVID-19 and makes it readily available to facilitate the effective tracking of its spread. Recently, the role of AI in identification and forecasting of COVID-19 outbreaks by employing multitudinal and multimodal data has been emphasized.^[101-102]

3.1.2. AI in contact tracing and monitoring

AI can increase mobile health applications where smart devices like watches, mobile phones, cameras and range of wearable device can be employed for diagnosis, contact tracing and efficient monitoring in COVID-19. Applications like AI4COVID-19 that rely on audio recording samples of 2 s cough can be used in telemedicine.^[103] In monitoring COVID-19 cases. AI techniques are being applied for monitoring patients in clinical settings and prediction of course of treatment. Based on the data derived from vital statistics and clinical parameters, AI may provide critical information for resource allocation and decision-making by prioritizing the need of ventilators and respiratory supports in the Intensive Care Unit.^[103] AI can also be used for predicting the chances of recovery or mortality in COVID-19 and to provide daily updates, storage and trend analysis and charting the course of treatment.

3.1.3. AI in early diagnosis

AI has been used for the detection and quantification of COVID-19 cases from chest x-ray and CT scan images.^[104] Researchers have developed a deep learning model called COVID-19 detection neural network (COVNet), for differentiating between COVID-19 and community-acquired pneumonia based on visual 2D and 3D features extracted from volumetric chest CT scan.^[105] Team of researchers have developed a novel deep learning model using Multi-Objective Differential Evolution and convolutional neural networks for COVID-19 diagnosis using a chest CT scan.^[105] COVID-ResNet has also been developed using automatic and discriminative learning rate and progressive image resizing that performed better than COVID-Net in diagnosing COVID-19.^[106] A system has been developed called COVID_MNet by applying improved Inception Recurrent Residual Neural Network and NABLA-3 network models for detection and localization of regions of interests from both x-ray images and chest CT scan.^[107] Another study used AI-based classifiers for predicting the outcome of RT-PCR results of COVID-19 cases using 16 simple parameters derived from complete blood profile.^[108] This may find application in reducing the number of RT-PCR tests in resource-poor settings.

3.1.4. AI in reducing the burden from medical practitioners and healthcare staff

AI-based triage systems developed can assist in reducing the work burden of medical staff and healthcare workers by automating several processes such as imparting training to practitioners, determination of the mode of treatment and care by analyzing clinical data using the pattern recognition approaches, digitalization of patient's reports and also by offering solutions that minimize their contact with the patients.^[102] AI can be used for classification of patients based on the severity of symptoms, genetic disposition and clinical reports in different categories like mild, moderate and severe, so that different approaches can be adopted for handling the patients in the most effective manner.^[109] AI in telemedicine can also be used to eliminate the need of frequent and unnecessary hospital visits by distant monitoring of cases and recording of patient's data in asymptomatic cases or patients with mild symptoms. AI-based medical chatbots can also be used for consultations, thereby reducing the physical crowding of hospitals as well as the spread of infection and thus increasing the efficient operation of critical care services.^[104] Chatbots like Clara from the Centre for Disease Control and Zini, are providing essential support to patients in remote settings.^[101] A forecasting algorithm has predicted the mortality risk of patients by machine learning methods using extracted features derived from the data of other patients as training dataset.^[107] A similar approach has been used to predict the possibility of developing acute respiratory distress syndrome. Service robots and anthropomorphic robots with AI core can be used for the delivery of essential services and routine

tasks like cleaning, disinfecting and monitoring in hospital settings.^[106]

3.1.5. AI in protein structure prediction

AI is applicable in predicting the structure of important proteins necessary for virus entry and replication and providing useful information that can support the drug development in a very short time. AlphaFold algorithm of Google Deep mind employed deep residual networks (DRN) called ResNets for predicting protein structures of membrane protein, protein 3a, nsp2, nsp4, nsp6 and papain-like C-terminal domain of SARS-CoV-2, which can give huge impetus to drug discovery programs.^[103-105] DeepTracer, a program based on customized deep convolutional neural network, has been used to derive protein complex structure of SARS-CoV-2 from high-resolution cryoelectron microscopy density maps and amino acid sequence.^[107]

3.1.6. AI in development of therapeutics and vaccines

AI techniques improve and complement traditional technologies by reducing the time required in bringing a drug from discovery to the market by speeding up lead discovery, virtual screening and validation processes by a huge margin.^[33,71] AI can also enhance the acceleration process by deriving useful data for drug repurposing or drug repositioning through screening properties of already approved and validated drugs based on molecular descriptors and properties, which may not be possible for a human expert. Benevolent AI used machine learning methods to accelerate its drug discovery program and identified baricitinib as a potential drug against COVID-19.^[109] In silico Medicine has also identified several small molecules against COVID-19 using AI.^[13,95] Another study combined virtual screening and supervised learning to identify potential drugs against COVID-19 and some have adopted an integrative network-based systems pharmacological methodology for finding potential drugs for SARS-CoV-2 from the already existing repertoire of drug molecules and drug combinations.^[102] Several other AI-based initiatives include inclProject IDentif.AI (identifying infectious disease combination therapy with artificial intelligence)^[108], and PolypharmDB have been successful in identifying candidates against COVID-19. Many machine learning approaches and deep learning-based applications are now being used for making progress in the drug discovery process.^[108] In the development of vaccine, AI is making a great contribution more than mankind has witnessed before in the race for the discovery of a vaccine against COVID-19 and has accelerated significantly by exploiting the power of AI. There has been possible prediction of vaccine candidates for COVID-19 using the Vaxign reverse vaccinology-machine learning platform that relied on supervised classification models.^[107]

4.0. PERSPECTIVE OF GAIN-OF-FUNCTION RESEARCH

Gain-of-function research refers to the serial passaging of microorganisms to increase their transmissibility, virulence, immunogenicity, and host tropism through the application of selective pressure to a culture.^[111] This is performed in a research context to understand the way in which a pathogen can adapt to environmental pressures, making it possible for better planning of disease control measures, and potential vaccines and therapies to be explored. Gene editing technology such as CRISPR may be utilized in combination with selective serial passaging to investigate the role of specific genes on protein expression and ultimate organism function.^[111] CRISPR technology, which is a simple yet powerful tool for editing genomes has allowed researchers to easily alter DNA sequences and modify gene function. Its many potential applications include correcting genetic defects, treating and preventing the spread of diseases and improving crops.^[111]

4.1. Applications of gain-of-function research

Gain-of-function studies are mostly applied in virology and have revealed many details regarding the biological mechanisms behind virus transmission and replication. The high replication and mutation rate of viruses commonly leads to escape mutants, lineages that have acquired changes to their genome that lessen or eliminate the affinity of natural or vaccine-induced antibodies towards the virus, while not notably lowering survival.^[112] Most of the mutations a virus may acquire are deleterious to virus function, though in some cases mutation can both enhance virulence and allow better immune escape. For example, early studies regarding the E484K mutation of the spike protein of severe acute resSARS-CoV-2 suggest that affinity towards the ACE2 receptor, the target of the virus, is enhanced, while neutralization by serum antibodies sourced from patients having recovered from wild type SARS-CoV-2 are evaded more effectively.^[17,85]

The FDA requires that animal testing be performed for vaccines before human trials can go ahead. However, as viral tropism towards the model species is unlikely to exist already, in cases where human viruses are under investigation, the strains that are able to infect the model species need to be generated. This can be achieved by using gain-of-function research where the virus is passaged through the animal, allowing molecular determinants of transmissibility to be identified, and vaccines under investigation to be tested.^[113]

4.2. Controversy surrounding gain-of-function research for COVID-19

Reports by some group of researchers was published in 2012 to show Airborne Transmission of Influenza A/H5N1 Virus Between Ferrets. The group had genetically modified the A/H5N1 virus by site-directed mutagenesis and serial passages in ferrets, creating a strain that was airborne transmissible in ferrets.^[114] This

demonstrated that it was possible for the avian influenza virus to become airborne and that the strain was sensitive to certain antiviral drugs, though raised many concerns regarding the ethics and safety of creating such a virus. The possibility of accidental or intentional malicious release of such a virus caused the USA administration under Barack Obama to halt funding for gain-of-function research relating to influenza, SARS, or MERS in 2014, though this decision has since been overturned.^[115]

The use of low-pathogenic strains for gain-of-function research, or specifically only performing loss of function research, where the function of genes is investigated by their removal, has been proposed due to the safety concerns associated with generating enhanced virulence pathogens. However, the kinetics of replication and tropism are not necessarily well replicated in low-pathogenic strains, while loss of function research alone often does not provide sufficient data. Farther removed alternatives such as single-protein or replication-incompetent virus *in vitro* studies, *in silico* modeling, or long-term genetic sequence comparison of samples collected from patients are under increasingly intense investigation to replace gain-of-function research.

The gain-of-function research can highlight possible mutations that may take place in currently known viruses and allow better community surveillance, identifying when such mutations arise and allowing vaccines to be prepared in advance of such an outbreak. However, the mutations a virus may acquire naturally are widely varied, and not guaranteed to present in the same way as those developed by serial passages in a laboratory. Similarly, the cost and time associated with vaccine development and storage means that preparatory stockpiling of vaccines is also unlikely to become a real benefit of gain-of-function research. Additionally, inter-tropic research such as the above-mentioned work on ferrets may not be applicable to viruses in humans as the way in which a mutation alters the interaction of a virus with its environment may differ between hosts. On the other hand, this type of research provided the only means of conclusively demonstrating the possibility that H5N1 had the capacity to transfer between mammals and become airborne.

The scientific community are unanimously calling for transparency and safety accreditation for any laboratories performing gain-of-function research on highly pathogenic organisms. This is particularly important with regards to public relations and opinion in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, where public mistrust of science has been thrust into the spotlight surrounding unfounded conspiracy theories concerning the origin of SARS-CoV-2. Regardless of the true origin of SARS-CoV-2, the pandemic has demonstrated that global infrastructure is largely unprepared for such an outbreak, and many scientists argue that gain-of-function research could have predicted and allowed the world to better prepare for the outbreak.

CONCLUSION

Coronavirus has increased fear among the world population which has directly affected all dimensions of people's socio-cultural activities. COVID-19 disease has directly affected the economy, education, cultural activities, religious activities, faith, and psychology of the people. It has enhanced the gap between rich and poor people, haves and the have-not, domestic violence, frustration, and suicide rates. It has weakened the bond between the people within the community reducing significantly the spirit of socio-cultural cross fertilization. In the current situation, there is the need to for us to focus on personal safety, complete social responsibility, and develop knowledge and skills both on indigenous and modern medicine to manage, cure and protect ourselves from the virus based on their ecological environment. Diseases like COVID-19 has not appeared in an alternate time and space to be used as a tool to grasp the power but the situation calls for total humanitarian action and unity on a global scale. With fears of a new recession and financial collapse, times like these call for resilient and strong leadership in healthcare, business, government and wider society. Immediate relief measures need to be stepped up, implemented and adjusted for African sub-Saharan African countries. A medium and long-term plan needs to be put in place to re-balance and re-energize the economy of sub-Saharan African states following this crisis. A broad socioeconomic development plan including sector by sector plans and an ecosystem that encourages entrepreneurship is also needed, so that those with robust and sustainable business models can flourish. It is prudent that governments and financial institutions constantly re-assess and re-evaluate the state of their nation in order to ensure proper implementation of emergency action plans. Research capacity building in cutting edge technology like new generation sequencing, artificial intelligence and gain of function research should be encouraged in sub Saharan African countries to compete for research grant funding at global stage, even if it is through a North-South collaboration platform.

CONSENT It is not applicable.

ETHICAL APPROVAL It is not applicable.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project was done in collaboration with partners in the New York Medical Centre, USA. Prof Sarah Tishkoff team from the University of Pennsylvania for technical support. The funding support from the Research Mobilization for lecturers from the Ministry of Higher Education of Cameroon.

COMPETING INTERESTS

Authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

Author contributions: CF, TEA and DJF conception and writing of manuscript. BAN, FJ, LBF Data mining

and literature review. RD, ER, ST and AOMT technical and financial support and bibliographic alignment. All authors reviewed and approved manuscript for publication.

REFERENCES

- Anderson, R.M., Heesterbeek, H., Klinkenberg, D. & Hollingsworth, T.D. How will country-based mitigation measures influence the course of the COVID-19 epidemic. *The Lancet*, 2020; 395(10228): 931934. [https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(20\)30567-5](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30567-5).
- Buheji, M., da Costa Cunha, K., Beak, G., Mavric, B., Landro do Carmo de Souza, Y., Souza da Costa Silva, S., Hanfi, M. & Chetia Yein, T.. The extent of COVID-19 pandemic socio-economic impact on global poverty: A global integrative multidisciplinary review. *American Journal of Economics*, 2020; 10(4): 213-224. <https://doi.org/10.5923/j.economics.20201004.02>
- Burhanuddin, A. Rethinking world system theory: A historical and conceptual analysis. *Journal Wanuam Jurusan Hubunngan International Universitas*, Hasanuddin, (1), 2015. Retrieved from <https://www.researchgate.net/publication/316472894>
- Cleary, K. COVID-19: The pandemic's impact on mental health. *News and Features*. 2020. Retrieved from <https://www.spotlightnsp.co.za/2020/05/04/covid-19the-pandemics-impact-on-mental-health/>
- Dahal, P. Covid: God may punish Nepal for cancelling rites, religious leaders warn. *BBC Nepali, Kathmandu*. 2020; Retrieved from www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-54375436
- Dawadi, S.; Giri, R.A., & Simkhade, P. Impact of COVID-19 on the education sector in Nepal: Challenges and coping strategies. *Research Gate*. Doi 10.31124/advance.12344336v1
- Derek, T. (2020). The coronavirus will be a catastrophe for the poor. *The Atlantic*. 2020; Retrieved from amp.theatlantic.com
- Holmes, K.V. (2020). Perspective SARS- associated coronavirus. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. Retrieved from www.nejm.org > full> nejmp030078 (Holmes-2003).
- International Labor Organization [ILO]. (2020). COVID-19 labor market impact in Nepal. Retrieved from ilo.org/Kathmandu/whatwedo/publications/wcms_745439/lang_en/index.htm
- Johnson, K. (2020). COVID-19 coronavirus: Domestic violence is the second, silent epidemic amid lockdown. *The New Zealand Herald*. www.lushumani.org>article>view. ISSN 1170-0777.
- Jagug, F. & Kwobah, E. (2020). Mental health response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Kenya: a review. *International Journal of Mental Health systems*, 14: 68, www.ijmhs.biomedcentral.com>artiles
- Katz, S.H. & Anthony, F.C.W. (1974). An anthropological perspective on behavior and disease. *AJPH*, 64(11): 1060. of covid-19 on conflict dynamics. *Conflict Series Uropean Union Institute for Security Studies*. www.iss.europa.eu
- KC, L. (2020). The pandemic will worsen existing gaps in women's education, income, and employment prospects. *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from www.thediplomat.com/2020/06/how-covid-19
- Max, F. & Emma, B. (2020). As coronavirus deepens inequality. Inequality worsens its spread. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from www.nytimes.com > ...> Europe
- Moore, M.D. (2017). Durkheim's types of suicide and social capital: A cross-national comparison of 53 countries. *International Social Science Journal*, (66): 1, Dio 10.11/issij.12111
- Rothe, C., Schunk, M., Sothmann, P., Bretzel, G., Froeschel, G., Wallrauch, C., Zimmer, T., Thiel, V., Janke, C., Guggemos, W., Seilmaier, M., Drosten, C., Vollmar, P., Zwirgmaier, K., Zange, S.
- Wolfel, R. & Hoelscher, M. (2020). Transmission of 2019-nCoV infection from an asymptomatic contact in Germany. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 382(10): 970-971. <https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMc2001468>
- Scarpone, C., Brinkmann, S.T., GroBe, T., Sonnenwald, D., Fuchs, M., & Walker, B.B. (2020). A multimethod approach for county-scale geospatial analysis of emerging infectious diseases: A cross-sectional case study of COVID-19 incidence in Germany. *International Journal of Health Geographics*-19(1): 32. <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12942-020-00225-1>
- UK, (2020). UK coronavirus lockdown the new rules, and what they mean for daily life. *Telegraph*. Retrieved from www.telegraph.co.uk>polotics
- UN, (2020). The cultural mobilization in the COVID-19 pandemic live learning experience: Beyond the immediate response to the outbreak. Sixth thematic session. CEST. *Global Taskforce of Local, Regional Government*. UCLG. Retrieved from uclg.org
- WHO Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) situation reports. (2020). Retrieved from <https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/situation-reports>.
- Resilient leadership responding to COVID-19 | deloitte insights, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www2.deloitte.com/global/en/insights/economy/covid-19/heart-of-resilient-leadership-responding-to-covid-19.html>.
- [Internet], Reuters. ECB Asset Purchase Programme Boosts Euro, *The Guardian*, 2020 Mar 19 [cited 2020 Mar 20]; Available from: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/19/ecb-asset-purchase-programme-boosts-euro>.
- Sohrabi C, Alsafi Z, O'Neill N, Khan M, Kerwan A, Al-Jabir A, et al., World Health Organization declares global emergency: a review of the 2019

- novel coronavirus (COVID-19), *Int. J. Surg.* 76 (2020 Apr) 71–76.
25. AB Avi Loeb, Flattening the COVID-19 curves, [Internet]. Scientific American Blog Network, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://blogs.scientificamerican.com>.
 26. Coronavirus: travel restrictions, border shutdowns by country | Coronavirus pandemic News, Al Jazeera, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/03/coronavirus-travel-restrictionsborder-shutdowns-country-200318091505922.html>.
 27. Guidance on social distancing for everyone in the UK, [Internet]. GOV.UK. [cited 2020 Mar 22]. Available from: <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-guidance-on-social-distancing-and-for-vulnerable-people/guidance-on-social-distancing-for-everyone-in-the-uk-and-protecting-older-people-and-vulnerable-adults>.
 28. Buck T, Arnold M, Chazan G, Cookson C. Coronavirus declared a pandemic as fears of economic crisis mount, [Internet], [cited 2020 Mar 19]. Available from: <https://www.ft.com/content/d72f1e54-6396-11ea-b3f3-fe4680ea68b5>.
 29. Prices of agricultural commodities drop 20% post COVID-19 outbreak – Rediff Realtime News, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: https://realtime.rediff.com/news/india/Prices-of-agricultural-commodities-drop-20-postCOVID19-outbreak/955078599584b749?src=interim_alsoreadimage.
 30. [Internet], CME Closing Trading Floors Indefinitely amid Coronavirus Concerns, Crain's Chicago Business, 2020 [cited 2020 Mar 23]. Available from: <https://www.chicagobusiness.com/finance-banking/cme-closing-trading-floorsindefinitely-amid-coronavirus-concerns>.
 31. COVID-19, [Internet]. American Veterinary Medical Association, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.avma.org/resources-tools/animal-health-and-welfare/covid-19>.
 32. OPEC's pact with Russia falls apart, sending oil into tailspin. Reuters, [Internet], [cited 2020 Mar 23]; Available from: <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-opecmeeting-idUSKBN20TOY2>.
 33. Oil prices, stocks plunge after Saudi Arabia stuns world with massive discounts, [Internet]. NPR.org. [cited 2020 Mar 23]. Available from: <https://www.npr.org/2020/03/08/813439501/saudi-arabia-stuns-world-with-massive-discount-in-oilsold-to-asia-europe-and-u->.
 34. GmbH finanzen net, 'There is no escape': stocks, oil, and bitcoin plunge as US lawmakers fight over coronavirus rescue package | Markets Insider, [Internet]. markets.businessinsider.com. [cited 2020 Mar 23]. Available from: [https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/no-escape-](https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/no-escape-stocks-oil-bitcoin-plungesenate-argues-coronavirus-bill-2020-3-1029021850)
 35. Breakeven oil prices underscore shale's impact on the market, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 23]. Available from: <https://www.dallasfed.org/443/research/economics/2019/0521>.
 36. The economic impact of coronavirus: analysis from imperial experts | imperial news | imperial College London, [Internet]. Imperial News, [cited 2020 Apr 6]. Available from: <https://www.imperial.ac.uk/news/196514/the-economic-impactcoronavirus-analysis-from/>.
 37. Plastics trade body publishes first study of coronavirus impact on UK manufacturing, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.bpf.co.uk/article/plastics-trade-body-publishes-first-study-of-coronavirus-impact-1602.aspx>.
 38. COVID-19 is coming for the chemical industry in 2020, BASF frets | IndustryWeek, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.industryweek.com/supply-chain/planning-forecasting/article/21125045/covid19-is-coming-for-thechemical-industry-in-2020-basf-frets>.
 39. Knieps S, Will COVID-19 turn Germany's export-oriented economy into a weakness? [Internet], [cited 2020 Mar 23]. Available from: [www.euractiv.com, \(2020\) https://www.euractiv.com/section/economy-jobs/news/will-covid-19-turngermanys-export-oriented-economy-into-a-weakness/](https://www.euractiv.com/section/economy-jobs/news/will-covid-19-turngermanys-export-oriented-economy-into-a-weakness/).
 40. Guidance for schools, childcare providers, colleges and local authorities in England on maintaining educational provision, [Internet]. GOV.UK. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/>
 41. <https://plus.google.com/+UNESCO>. COVID-19 [Internet], Educational Disruption and Response, UNESCO, 2020 [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://en.unesco.org/themes/education-emergencies/coronavirus-schoolclosures>.
 42. [Internet], Expats in Dubai Call for Cut in Their Children's School Fees, Ft.com, 2020 [cited 8 April 2020]. Available from: <https://www.ft.com/content/c9f83ca9-9107-436f-864b-da1b7e28f56f>.
 43. Social and economic impact of school closure resulting from pandemic influenza A/H1N1, *J. Infect.* 62(3): (2011) [Internet], [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: [https://www.journalofinfection.com/article/S0163-4453\(11\)00008-9/fulltext](https://www.journalofinfection.com/article/S0163-4453(11)00008-9/fulltext).
 44. M.R. Keogh-Brown, S. Wren-Lewis, W.J. Edmunds, P. Beutels, R.D. Smith, The possible macroeconomic impact on the UK of an influenza pandemic, *Health Econ.*, 2010; 19(11): 1345–1360.
 45. Economics in the time of COVID-19 | VOX, CEPR policy portal, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20].

- Available from: <https://voxeu.org/content/economics-timecovid-19>.
46. Alsafi Z, Abbas AR, Hassan A, Ali MA, The coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic: Adaptations in medical education, *Int. J.Surg.*, 2020; 78: 64–65.
 47. DHSC issues guidance on the impact of COVID-19 on research funded or supported by NIHR, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 21]. Available from: <https://www.nihr.ac.uk/news/dhsc-issues-guidance-on-the-impact-on-covid-19-on-research-funded-or-supported-by-nihr/24469>.
 48. [Internet], NIH Shifts Non-mission-critical Laboratory Operations to Minimal Maintenance Phase, National Institutes of Health (NIH), 2020 [cited 2020 Mar]. Available from: <https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/nih-shiftsnon-mission-critical-laboratory-operations-minimal-maintenance-phase>.
 49. Coronavirus (COVID-19), [Internet]. Harvard University, [cited 2020 Mar 21]. Available from: <https://www.harvard.edu/coronavirus>.
 50. Impey C, Coronavirus: social distancing is delaying vital scientific research, [Internet]. The Conversation, [cited 2020 Mar 21]. Available from: <http://theconversation.com/coronavirus-social-distancing-is-delaying-vital-scientificresearch-133689>.
 51. Yap CW. China's factories struggle to resume operations after virus shutdown, [Internet], *Wall St. J.* (2020 Feb 8) [cited 2020 Mar 20]; Available from: <https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-factories-struggle-to-resume-operations-after-virusshutdown-11581157800>.
 52. SPX | S&P 500 index, MarketWatch [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: <https://www.marketwatch.com/investing/index/spx>.
 53. DJIA | Dow Jones industrial average, MarketWatch [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: <https://www.marketwatch.com/investing/index/djia>.
 54. COMP | NASDAQ composite index, MarketWatch [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: <https://www.marketwatch.com/investing/index/comp>.
 55. 10 Year Treasury rate, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: https://ycharts.com/indicators/10_year_treasury_rate.
 56. Smith YL. Elliot, 10-year Yield Dives below 0.7% after Fed Announces Unlimited Asset Purchases, [Internet] *CNBC*, 2020 [cited 2020 Mar 23]. Available from: <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/23/treasury-yields-fall-as-coronavirus-casesrise-relief-bill-stalls.html>
 57. The economic impact of COVID-19 | Deloitte Insights, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 19]. Available from: <https://www2.deloitte.com/global/en/insights/economy/covid-19/economic-impact-covid-19.html>.
 58. Mitigating the COVID economic crisis: Act fast and do whatever it takes | VOX, CEPR policy portal, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://voxeu.org/content/mitigating-covid-economic-crisis-act-fast-and-do-whatever-ittakes>.
 59. Europe's economic rescue packages worth combined €1.7tn, *World news | The Guardian* [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/19/europes-economic-rescue-packagesworth-combined-17tn>.
 60. Germany unleashes biggest post-war aid package against virus, [Internet]. *CNA*, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/business/germany-unleashes-biggest-post-war-aid-package-coronavirus12536540>.
 61. COVID-19 update: Germany to give easier access to state-funded short-time working allowance | orrick - global employment law group - JDSupra, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/covid19-update-germany-to-give-easier-36702/>.
 62. Support for those affected by COVID-19, [Internet]. *GOV.UK*. [cited 2020 Mar 19]. Available from: <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/support-for-thoseaffected-by-covid-19/support-for-those-affected-by-covid-19>.
 63. [Internet], Chancellor Unveils £350bn Lifeline for Economy, *BBC News*, 2020 Mar 17 [cited 2020 Mar 20]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/business51935467>.
 64. Harding L, Ashworth L. Markets Climb Higher after Bank of England Goes 'all in' with Further Interest Rate Cut – Live Updates, [Internet] *The Telegraph*, 2020 Mar 19 [cited 2020 Mar 19]; Available from: <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2020/03/19/markets-live-latest-news-pound-euro-ftse-100/>.
 65. [Internet], UK to Pay Wages for Workers Facing Job Losses, *BBC News*, 2020 Mar 20 [cited 2020 Mar 22]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/business51982005>.
 66. Rigby B. Coronavirus: Billions set aside to help the UK economy - now comes the hard part [Internet]. *Sky News*. Sky; 2020 [cited 2020Apr18]. Available from: <https://news.sky.com/story/coronavirus-billions-set-aside-to-help-the-ukeconomy-now-comes-the-hard-part-11964304>.
 67. Banking and capital markets: implications of COVID-19 | deloitte insights, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www2.deloitte.com/global/en/insights/economy/covid-19/banking-and-capital-markets-impactcovid-19.html>.
 68. Smialek J, Fed Official Says Central Bankers Are Aligned in Coronavirus Response, [Internet] *The New York Times*, 2020 Mar 5 [cited 2020 Mar 20];
 69. The anatomy of the \$2 trillion COVID-19 stimulus bill - visual capitalist, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: <https://www.visualcapitalist.com/the-anatomy-of-the-2-trillion-covid-19-stimulus-bill/>.

70. Who gets what from the \$2 trillion US virus aid package, USA News | Al Jazeera [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 6]. Available from: <https://www.aljazeera.com/ajimpact/2-trillion-virus-aid-package-200325144213604.html>.
71. Bank of Japan pumps \$43b in liquidity, largest amount since 2008, Economy News & Top Stories - The Straits Times [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 6]. Available from: <https://www.straitstimes.com/business/economy/bank-of-japan-pumps-43b-in-liquidity-largest-amount-since-2008>.
72. Jack SPC. Simon, Global Economy Will Suffer for 'years to Come', [Internet] BBC News, 2020 Mar 23 [cited 2020 Mar 23]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/business-52000219>.
73. Tanne JH, Hayasaki E, Zastrow M, Pulla P, Smith P, Rada AG, Covid-19: How Doctors and Healthcare Systems Are Tackling Coronavirus Worldwide, [Internet] BMJ, 2020 Mar 18 [cited 2020 Mar 20]; 368. Available from: <https://www.bmj.com/content/368/bmj.m1090>.
74. [Internet], Mar 16 JTP, 2020. What Issues Will Uninsured People Face with Testing and Treatment for COVID-19? The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2020 [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.kff.org/uninsured/factsheet/what-issues-will-uninsured-people-face-with-testing-and-treatment-for-covid-19/>.
75. Nicola M, O'Neill N, Sohrabi S, Khan M, Agha M, Agha R, Evidence Based Management Guideline for the COVID-19 Pandemic - Review article, Int J Surg (2020), <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijssu.2020.04.001>.
76. COVID-19 USA: coronavirus outbreak measures and effect on the US, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.pharmaceutical-technology.com/features/coronavirus-affected-countries-usa-covid-19-measures-impact-pharmaceutical-tourism-medical/>.
77. [Internet], NIH Clinical Trial of Investigational Vaccine for COVID-19 Begins, National Institutes of Health (NIH), 2020 [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/nih-clinical-trial-investigational-vaccine-covid-19-begins>.
78. Marriott furloughs tens of thousands of employees due to coronavirus, [Internet]. usatoday, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2020/03/17/marriott-furloughs-layoffs-coronavirus-covid-19/5068070002/>.
79. [Internet], Hotels Chains Maneuver to Deal with Coronavirus Gut Punch, Skift, 2020 [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://skift.com/2020/03/18/hotels-chains-maneuver-to-deal-with-coronavirus-gut-punch/>.
80. Net H, MGM Resorts international statement on temporary closure of Las Vegas properties, [Internet]. Hospitality Net, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.hospitalitynet.org/news/4097568.html>.
81. This is how coronavirus could affect the travel and tourism industry, [Internet]. World Economic Forum, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/03/world-travel-coronavirus-covid19-jobs-pandemic-tourism-aviation/>.
82. Amy, European tourism sector demands urgent supportive measures to reduce devastating impact of COVID-19 [internet]. Hotel-online, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: https://www.hotel-online.com/press_releases/release/european-tourism-sector-demands-urgent-supportive-measures-to-reduce-devastating-impact-of-covid-19/.
83. Tourism alliance demands measures to reduce COVID-19 impact, The Budapest Business Journal on the web | bbj.hu, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: https://bbj.hu/coronavirus/tourism-alliance-demands-measures-to-reduce-covid-19-impact_179888. vietnamtimes.org.vn/vietnam-tourism-sector-could-lose-us-5bln-due-to-covid19-17829.html.
84. COVID-19 outbreak expected to impact on the local economy; DOH bracing for local transmission, OneNews.PH [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://onenews.ph/covid-19-outbreak-expected-to-impact-on-the-local-economy-doh-bracing-for-local-transmission>.
85. [Internet], Parks Closing as Areas Urge Tourists to Stay Away, BBC News, 2020 Mar 22 [cited 2020 Mar 22]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-51995092>.
86. Coronavirus travel bans: countries impose travel restrictions, [Internet]. usatoday, [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.usatoday.com/story/travel/news/2020/03/17/coronavirus-travel-bans-countries-impose-travel-restrictions/5058513002/>.
87. Coronavirus travel updates: which countries have restrictions and FCO warnings in place? Travel | The Guardian [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.theguardian.com/travel/2020/mar/19/coronavirus-travel-updates-which-countries-have-restrictions-and-fco-warnings-in-place>.
88. Commentary: COVID-19, the biggest crisis ever for Singapore's aviation industry and Singapore Airlines, CNA [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/commentary/covid-19-coronavirus-airline-sia-flight-air-travel-industry-cut-12542996>.
89. Pickford J, Coronavirus fears hit UK property market as viewings dry up, [Internet], [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.ft.com/content/e30ccb84-6799-11ea-800d-da70cff6e4d3>.
90. How coronavirus has affected real estate, The New York Times [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20].

- Available from: <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/17/realestate/how-coronavirus-has-affected-real-estate.html>.
91. Gates foundation, Wellcome, mastercard commit \$125 million to COVID-19 drugs - business insider, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.businessinsider.com/gates-foundation-wellcome-mastercard-commit-125-million-to-covid-19-drugs-2020-3?r=US&IR=T>.
 92. Coronavirus: ventilator rush faces regulatory and logistical obstacles, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Mar 20]. Available from: <https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/coronavirus-ventilator-rush-faces-regulatory-logistical-obstacles-n1161651>.
 93. Jack S, What Are Shops Doing about Stockpiling? [Internet] BBC News, 2020 Mar 22 [cited 2020 Mar 23]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/business51737030>.
 94. Internet], Food Bank Shortage Blamed on Coronavirus Panic, BBC News, 2020 Mar 13 [cited 2020 Mar 23]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/ukengland-london-51837892>.
 95. Simon RB, Jack P. Fast Food Chain Turns its Restaurants into Shops, [Internet] BBC News, 2020 Mar 22 [cited 2020 Mar 23]; Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/business-51996773>.
 96. Coronavirus: domestic abuse calls up 25% since lockdown, charity says, BBC News [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: <https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk52157620>. [111] Domestic abuse: how to get help - GOV.UK, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7].
 97. The world is turning to video games amid coronavirus outbreak, [Internet]. [cited 2020 Apr 7]. Available from: <https://finance.yahoo.com/news/coronavirus-world-turning-to-video-games-150704969.html?>
 98. Kent E. Coronavirus Outbreak Forces Cancellation of Multiple Esports Events, [Internet] Eurogamer, 2020 [cited 2020 Apr 8]. Available from: <https://www.eurogamer.net/articles/2020-01-30-coronavirus-outbreak-forces-cancellation>.
 99. World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): situation report. 156 (2020). www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200624-covid-19-sitrep-156.pdf?sfvrsn=af42e480_2.
 100. Maghdid HS, Ghafoor KZ, Sadiq AS, Curran K, Rabie K. A novel AI-enabled framework to diagnose coronavirus covid 19 using smartphone embedded sensors: design study. arXiv Preprint arXiv:2003.07434, 1–7 (2020).
 101. Imran A, Posokhova I, Qureshi HN *et al.* AI4COVID-19: AI enabled preliminary diagnosis for COVID-19 from cough samples via an app. *Inform. Med. Unlocked*, 2020; 100378: 1–31.
 102. Rahmatizadeh S, Valizadeh-Haghi S, Dabbagh A. The role of artificial intelligence in management of critical COVID-19 patients. *J. Cell. Mol. Anes.*, 2020; 5(1): 16–22.
 103. Gozes O, Frid-Adar M, Sagie N *et al.* Coronavirus detection and analysis on chest ct with deep learning. arXiv Preprint arXiv:2004.02640 (2020).
 104. Xu Z, Shi L, Wang Y *et al.* Pathological findings of COVID-19 associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Lancet Respir. Med.*, 2020; 8(4): 420–422.
 105. Li L, Qin L, Xu Z *et al.* Artificial intelligence distinguishes COVID-19 from community acquired pneumonia on chest CT. *Radiology*, 2020; 200905: 1–16.
 106. Singh D, Kumar V, Vaishali MK. Classification of COVID-19 patients from chest CT images using multi-objective differential evolution-based convolutional neural networks. *Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.*, 2020; 39: 1379–1389.
 107. Rasheed J, Jamil A, Hameed AA *et al.* A survey on artificial intelligence approaches in supporting frontline workers and decision makers for COVID-19 pandemic. *Chaos, Solitons & Fractals* doi: 10.1016/j.chaos.2020.110337 (2020) (Epub ahead of print).
 108. Miner AS, Laranjo L, Kocaballi AB. Chatbots in the fight against the COVID-19 pandemic. *NPJ Digit. Med.*, 2020; 3(1): 1–4.
 109. Battineni G, Chintalapudi N, Amenta F. AI Chatbot design during an epidemic like the novel coronavirus. *Healthcare*, 2020; 8(2): 154.
 110. Cele, S. *et al.* (2021) Escape of SARS-CoV-2 501Y.V2 from neutralization by convalescent plasma. *Nature*. <https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-021-03471-w>
 111. Board on Life Sciences, Institute of Medicine. (2015) Potential Risks and Benefits of Gain-of-Function Research: Summary of a Workshop. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK285579/>
 112. Herst, S. *et al.* (2012) Airborne Transmission of Influenza A/H5N1 Virus Between Ferrets. *Science*, 336(6088). <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4810786/>
 113. Selgelid, M. J. (2016) Gain-of-Function Research: Ethical Analysis. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 22(4). <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4996883/#>
 114. Imperiale, M J. & Casadevall, A. (2020) Rethinking Gain-of-Function Experiments in the Context of the COVID-19 Pandemic. *mBio*, 11(4). <https://mbio.asm.org/content/11/4/e01868-20>
 115. Cai J, Sun W, Huang J *et al.* Indirect virus transmission in cluster of COVID-19 cases, Wenzhou, China, 2020. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.*, 2020; 26(6): 1343–1345.